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DENMARK TOWN BOARD MEETING MINUTES
September 10, 2020

This meeting was conducted via telephone conferencing pursuant to the Chairperson’s statement
issued under Minnesota Statutes, section 13D.021.

SUPERVISORS PRESENT: Kathy Higgins, Bob Rucker, Ron Simon, John Strohfus

ABSENT: Shawn Racine

STAFF PRESENT: Attorney Troy Gilchrist (Kennedy-Graven), Attorney Gina Fiorini (Kennedy-Graven),
Engineer Cara Geheren (Focus), Bruce Kimmel (Ehlers)

CALL TO ORDER: Meeting called to order @ 7:22 PM by Chair Higgins

AGENDA APPROVAL: J Strohfus added pool covers. Motion R Simon/224 B Rucker approval of Agenda as
amended. Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- None. Abstaining- None.
Motion Carried 4-0-0.

CONSENT AGENDA APPROVAL: K Higgins pulled claims. Motion K Higgins/2™ J Strohfus approval of
Consent Agenda items which include Board Minutes 08/03/2020, Budget Workshop 08/24/2020,

EFT payments- PERA 571427, MN Tax 1584137504, Federal Tax 21316198 , payroll ending 09/01/2020,
Financial Reports. Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- None. Abstaining-
None. Motion Carried 4-0-0.

PUBLIC COMMENT: None

BUSINESS ITEMS:

2021 Budget Adoption: Motion B Rucker/2m R Simon to adopt the 2021 Budget by fund, in the amount of
$4,792,526.00. Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- None. Abstaining-
None. Motion Carried 4-0-0.

2021 Proposed Levy Certification: At the September 10, 2020 Reconvened Annual Meeting, the Electors
approved the levy in the amount of $736,910.00. Motion R Simon/22¢ K Higgins to certify the 2021 Proposed
Levy in the amount of $736,910.00. Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No-
None. Abstaining- None. Motion Carried 4-0-0.

%

2021 ANNUAL  GOV'T OTHER Dedicated From Bond CERTIFIED BUDGET % LEVY
BUDGET AIDS REVENUE Funds Savings Proceeds LEVY CHANGE CHANGE
GENERAL 80,077 979 86,770 7,672
SALARIES 94,895 6,900 87,995
ROAD &
BRIDGE 4,419,754 35,000 295,467 3,600,000 489,287
FIRE 148,500 500 148,000
DITCH &
TRASH 19,300 0 19,300
PARK & REC 30,000 6,500 23,500 0
2021 TOTALS 4,792,526 979 135,670 23,500 295,467 3,600,000 736,910 414.0% 7.8%

2021 Budget reflects a 414.0% increase from the 2020 Budget. Pay 2021 Proposed Property Tax Levy reflects a
7.8% increase from the 2020 Levy. The levy increase is due to the annual budget increase to address proposed
road projects, with proposed bonding.
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Bonding Discussion: B Kimmel- Funding up to 4M in road improvements, bonding 3.6M in proceeds. Details of
the bonding can be revised in the future. If the Board does want to proceed with the bonding strategy, Street
Reconstruction Plan Public Hearing Process/timing considerations should be addressed. Previously there was
some sentiment to set the public hearing in October, but it may make more sense to conduct the public hearing in
December 2020 or January 2021. Previous bond information including the 10 yr. Road/Bridge Fund cash flow
and tax impacts can be updated to reflect current information.

J Strohfus- re: running updated numbers. At the Budget Meeting, we used the numbers that we received prior (not
updated). Kimmel- 2021 projected road/bridge levy to be about $440,000. To date Road/Bridge levy set at
$489,287. Board interested in building up the Road & Bridge Fund, to support the debt levy and also to be in a
position to do future road projects using a cash basis (built savings) in future years.

J Strohfus- cash reserves projected to be available was $400,000. Now it is approximately $300,000. Kimmel-
those projections will also be updated, and confirmation of numbers for the remainder of 2020.

Bond Market rates have stayed competitive. Not seeing that the bond market is moving away from lower rates
anytime soon.

Timing- Best time to go forward. Wait until getting closer to the road projects or bond earlier and invest the
proceeds until the reconstruction is closer. Kimmel- Work needs to be done on the project list itself, projects need
to ready to bid, work may take several months. Good approach for Ehlers to work with Engineer and Attorneys to
key up the Street Reconstruction Plan, go through the Public Hearing, 30 day referendum period, then go forth to
fine tune which projects are selected, getting bids. Would recommend doing the Bond issue once we have bids
for the projects in order to go to market with the right amount, with the most accurate cost information. Not seeing
a pressing need to go to the market and get the bonds done this fall, as there is work to still be done. Going
through the Street Reconstruction Plan this winter and bonding next spring would be a good course of action.
Need a reasonably high number in the plan, as a not to exceed amount, but not an amount not needed.

Engineer Geheren- Re: schedule. Distinction between the project schedule and the bonding schedule. From a
project perspective, if we want to be building next year, we have to be timely. For example, think all agree
Eagle’s Watch will be a priority project. Getting the survey work done while sorting through the other things, is
important to do prior to winter (snow makes it much harder). Need to have the dialog regarding what projects
should be included in the street reconstruction plan and what projects we want to design. Need to be working off
a master bidding schedule and would be best served if we are bidding a 4M project by February or March 2021.
With a sizeable project would need to have the contractor lined up to have the entire construction season to work
through.

Engineer will provide the Board with recommendations and Board should physically review the roads prior to a
joint Engineer/Board Workshop. Engineer Geheren noted that Engineer Stempski had prepared a list & map
based off the 4M amount with his recommendations. Will send recommendations/map to Board Members.

J Strohfus in favor of earlier bonding and investing until use. K Higgins not sure it would be financially
advantageous, investing interest rate vs. bonding interest charges. B Kimmel- Depends on where bond rates go
in the future. On a 15 yr bond issue, the current market would be about 1.5%. With bond proceeds interest
maybe close to 1% but will likely not be above the bond yield, and there are restrictions on how much you can
earn above the bond yield under federal law. Likely you would earn less than what you would be paying in
interest. If bond rates go up this fall to next spring, you would gain if you had locked in those bond rates and have
cash in hand even though you may lose a bit on the investment earnings. Cannot predict. Like to have clients
issue bonds once they know what their project costs are or reasonably close in knowing the costs. It avoids the
risk of having over bonded and having too much in bond proceeds and also the risk of under bonding and having
less than what you need. If bidding is done in February or March 2021, and bids back in April, bond issue could
be ready, prior to construction season. Bonding right after we know what the bids are would be a common and
suitable route.

R Simon- Pledged Collateral required for investing. B Kimmel- bank would need to provide collateral for short
term cd if it is above and beyond the FDIC insurance. There are entities such as US Treasury and other highly
secure instruments would not require collateral. R Simon was told by the banks, that the interest earnings would
likely be about 0.5%, so that would not cover the entire bond interest, but would cover a portion of it. J Strohfus,
not worried about underspending the bond level as forecasted. If we have great project bidding, that enables us
to do more work in the following year. Would rather get the process committed but will go with the consensus.

2



unapproved
subject to change

DENMARK TOWN BOARD MEETING MINUTES
September 10, 2020

B Rucker- In agreement with J Strohfus, get the money. If we put the bond out for bids and not get a favorable
interest rate, can we reject them and put it out in April? B Kimmel, unless this would occur in a great market
disruption, this would not be advantageous and not look good for the Town.

The Street Reconstruction Plan plays an important legal role and needs to be a good faith effort to describe the
project and to meet the statutory requirements.

Gina- The Street Reconstruction Plan is a legal document that should describe the projects that will be funded by
the bond proceeds. You can be broader and then come back and narrow it when you decide to issue the bonds,
also can have a not to exceed amount in the public hearing notice and in the street construction plan.

Engineer- Would go into the street plan with the broad base budget numbers for going into the public hearing.
The numbers for the road project had a high and low cost estimate. At this time, we are at the high end of the
project numbers. Not recommend bonding off that number but create the reconstruction plan off that number and
refine the number down to something more accurate. B Kimmel, one option is to add extra smaller projects to the
list for the plan, but not above the not to exceed number. Then if bids come in strong on the lower side, there
would be another authorized project to use. Or, if bids come in on the higher side a smaller project could be
dropped.

Gina- Bond proceeds issued too early prior to a cost idea, become risky as far as rules that limit on how you can
use bond proceeds. Having a lot of extra money may sound good but it can create State and Federal tax issues.

Public Hearing December 7, 2020, bond issue likely in April 2021.
Motion J Strohfus/2™ R Simon to schedule the Roads Project/Bonding Public Hearing for December 7,

2020. Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- None. Abstaining- None.
Motion Carried 4-0-0.

Neal Ave Gravel Detour Repairs: J Strohfus and B Rucker will begin the process with MnDOT to recover Town
paid expenses due to Neal Ave S/100™ St S being used as unofficial detours during the HWY 95 reconstruction
project. Repair to the gravel roads including 4” gravel and grading is estimated at $24-25,000.00.

Motion J Strohfus/204 B Rucker to approve up to $26,000.00 to apply 4’ gravel to repair Neal Ave S and to
apply gravel to 100t St S as needed. Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No-
None. Abstaining- None. Motion Carried 4-0-0.

Update on Neal Ave S(south of 110" St S)- Dirt (clean fill) may be available free from the Holiday project. Est
$100/hr dozer. Questions arose regarding cost of fill and that it may be free.

Town Hall Landscaping Update: R Simon will meet Nate Olsen at the Town Hall to review the proposed Town
Hall landscaping plan/revise the proposal & bid. Any Board members available are welcome to meet.

Pool Cover Ordinance: J Strohfus is interested in updating the pool ordinance to allow pool covers in lieu of
fencing around a pool. Previous discussion regarding pool covers came up due to resident request to change the
ordinance to allow. Recommends moving forward to make the proposed ordinance changes. K Higgins does not
support the Town to cover the cost for a personal request. Resident was informed that he needed to request an
ordinance amendment through the application process. Does not believe that it is fair to set a precedent that the
Town should bear the cost of going through the ordinance amendment process. Historically, the town has
required other applicants to apply for an amendment and pay the associated costs. J Strohfus- in this case
doesn’t see that this is a special favor, as this has come up a couple of times and the ordinance is out of date and
the Board has an inherent responsibility to make sure that the ordinances are relevant and in time with the Town
and should be reviewed and evaluated. Seems cut and dried that the ordinance could be updated and reviewed
and brought before the Board at the next meeting and vote on it.

Attorney- Any amendments to the zoning ordinance have to go through the hearing process. This would include
10 days published notice, Planning Commission holds a public hearing and makes a recommendation to the
Town Board, The Town Board acts, and the summary ordinance is published before it goes into effect. Town
Board initiating vs. landowner, up to the Board. You do need to be careful in establishing the precedent to have
the Town rather than a landowner take this up. The Board could take it up if they feel this is something of general
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interest to the residents of the Town, that the Board feels should be updated to be addressed vs. something to
accommodate 1 or 2 residents desire to have something changed. Totally up to the Board to decide whether this
is a policy change that the Board should address/undertake or if this is just a special request coming from a
resident.

R Simon- This goes back to product and there are now covers that perform so much better with the quality and
advancement of material that makes a pool cover safer today than when the original ordinance was approved.
Time to update the ordinance to today’s technology.

K Higgins- there was one other request many years ago that was denied by the town. Cottage Grove does not
allow pool covers because they do not believe they are safe and does not believe they replace fencing. If this
does go before the Planning Commission, part of the staff requirement would be to evaluate where/what/why
other communities may/may not allow.

R Simon- as an ag community, our environment does not have the same kind of pressure, where neighbors can
come across a fenceline into a pool. Much safer than communities where neighbors are right next to each other.
A pool cover that can support the weight of a deer certainly is safe enough for a child. Higgins agreed, adding
that would be true if the cover is closed.

B Rucker noted that it may be best to send to the Planning Commission and then it would come back to the
Board.

Motion R Simon/224 J Strohfus to request a zoning ordinance amendment to the pool ordinance, to go
forward through the amendment process, with the Planning Commission. Voting Yes- B Rucker,

R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- K Higgins. Abstaining- None. Motion Carried 3-1-0.

Pulled Claims: Claim 11601 Companion Animal Control $716.88. Revise claim to include April charge for
pickup fees in the amount of $196.05. Pay Total Claim 11601 in the amount of $912.93.

Motion B Rucker/2™ K Higgins approval of Claims #11597-11617 as revised. Voting Yes- K Higgins,
B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- None. Abstaining- None. Motion Carried 4-0-0.

LEGAL UPDATES:
Enforcement actions. Criminal case was argued, waiting for decision from the Court of Appeals. Civil case-
provided old ordinances to the court, several months out from a decision.

9:08 PM Motion B Rucker/2d K Higgins to adjourn September 2020 Board Meeting.
Voting Yes- K Higgins, B Rucker, R Simon, J Strohfus. Voting No- None. Abstaining- None.
Motion Carried 4-0-0.

Becky Herman

Denmark Township Clerk/Treasurer Denmark Township Chair



